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Memorandum
TO:
Long-Term Care Administrators

Long-Term Care Medical Directors 

FROM:          
Larry Madoff, MD, Medical Director, Bureau of Infectious Disease and Laboratory Science 
Katherine T. Fillo, Ph.D., MPH, RN-BC, Clinical Quality Improvement Director, Bureau of Health Care Safety and Quality


SUBJECT:   
COVID-19 Additional Dose Vaccination Guidance for Immunocompromised Individuals
DATE:
August 19, 2021

Dear Long-Term Care Providers, 

On Friday, August 13, 2021 the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) recommended 
a third dose of Moderna or Pfizer vaccine.  An additional dose should be considered for people with moderate to severe immune compromise due to a medical condition or receipt of immunosuppressive medications or treatments. These conditions and treatments include but are not limited to:
· Been receiving active cancer treatment for tumors or cancers of the blood

· Received an organ transplant and are taking medicine to suppress the immune system

· Received a stem cell transplant within the last 2 years or are taking medicine to suppress the immune system

· Moderate or severe primary immunodeficiency (such as DiGeorge syndrome, Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome)

· Advanced or untreated HIV infection

· Active treatment with high-dose corticosteroids or other drugs that may suppress your immune response
Pursuant to the CDC guidance, it is recommended that long-term care residents with moderate to severe immune compromise receive a third dose of the Moderna or Pfizer vaccine. Accordingly, the Massachusetts Department of Public Health is sharing the following action steps your facility should take to ensure that all residents are vaccinated appropriately.  

· Contact your medical director and any other licensed independent providers who are responsible for the oversight of resident care to identify if any residents are clinically appropriate for consideration of a 3rd dose of Moderna or Pfizer vaccine.
· Review these residents’ clinical record or the Massachusetts Immunization Information System (MIIS) to determine if these identified residents received an initial 2-dose primary mRNA COVID-19 vaccine series, Pfizer or Moderna.

· Provide your pharmacy with an estimate of the number of residents who meet these two criteria by vaccine type, Pfizer or Moderna.
· Pharmacies will assemble their long-term care client vaccine needs and submit to the Department of Public Health (DPH).

· DPH will ensure allocation of the requested Pfizer and Moderna vaccine to the pharmacies.  

· Pharmacies will provide vaccine to long-term care facilities either acting as the vaccinator or for the facility clinicians to vaccinate.  Note that 3rd doses of vaccine should be at least 28 days after the initial 2-dose primary mRNA COVID-19 vaccine series was completed.
Also, please note that this recommendation for additional doses of COVID-19 vaccine for immune compromised residents is distinct from booster doses that may soon be recommended for many individuals at a certain time after primary vaccination.  Boosters are NOT currently available, and we are awaiting further guidance from federal authorities.

For more information please see the CDC’s website on Clinical Considerations for Vaccination: https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/covid-19/clinical-considerations/covid-19-vaccines-us.html
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